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SUMMARY OF THE MEETING OF FEBRUARY 18, 2010


The meeting was held under the chairmanship of Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the OAS and Chair of the General Committee, to consider the items on the order of business (CP/CG-1810/10 rev. 1). The following delegations were present:  Argentina, The Bahamas, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, the United States, and Venezuela.


At the outset of the meeting, the Chair extended very special greetings and paid tribute to the women present on the occasion of the Day of the Women of the Americas.

1. Report by the Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Program of Activities for the Inter-American Year of Women
Mrs. Pamela Albornoz, Alternate Representative of Chile and Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Program of Activities for the Inter-American Year of Women, presented the report on the Working Group’s activities (CG/GT/PAIM-13/09 rev. 2). 

After a brief introduction, she said that the Working Group had held two formal meetings and one informal meeting to coordinate a program of activities that would take into account the Organization’s activities and those of the COMMCA, REM, REMMA, and CARICOM subregions.   The Working Group had adopted the Work Plan prepared by the Chair (CG/GT/PAIM-2/09), considered a theme for the Inter-American Year of Women from among 11 proposals and agreed on “Women and Power: For a world with equality,” and selected a commemorative logo from the 10 proposals presented. She also noted that 13 countries had submitted their activity programs. With respect to the official launch of the Inter-American Year of Women, the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) had said that an activity was to be organized in the context of the Third Regular Meeting of its Executive Committee and that a roundtable would be held, with the participation of renowned political and congressional officials.

She pointed out that a decision had been made to hold a Lecture Series of the Americas and roundtables on gender issues in 2010, in collaboration with the OAS Department of International Affairs, and to have three articles published in Americas Quarterly magazine, on trafficking in women, women’s access to health insurance in the context of the informal economy, and the connection between the educational level of women in the Americas and social mobility.

She said that the CIM would work in conjunction with the OAS Department of Cultural Affairs to hold a series on issues related to women in the Americas, and that consideration was being given to mounting a photo exhibit entitled “Common place” during the second half of 2010. That exhibit was inspired by the work of Ruby Rumié and Justine Graham that brought together 100 Latin American women employees and employers to reflect on how the role assigned to each of these women in contemporary society was depicted.

She also mentioned that the Colombian delegation had scheduled an exhibition entitled “Girls, girls, girls,” which dealt with issues of inclusion and gender.

In conclusion, she called on the delegations to support all activities related to the Inter-American Year of Women.

The delegations of Mexico, Argentina, the United States, Brazil, and Canada expressed appreciation for the report and acknowledged the leadership of the Chair of the Working Group, which had helped make the Group’s efforts a success.

The Committee thanked Mrs. Albornoz for her report and took note of it.

2. Report on “Consumer protection” pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 2494 (XXXIX-O/09)
That report, along with a PowerPoint presentation (CP/CG-1811/10), were presented by Mrs. Evelyn Jacir, Director of the Department of Special Legal Programs of the Secretariat for Legal Affairs, and Mr. Samuel Henao, Regional Advisor, in the Sustainable Development and Environmental Health Area of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO).

Mrs. Jacir said that it was an OAS General Assembly mandate to support reinforcement of existing cooperation mechanisms and other forms of joint activities among governmental consumer protection agencies, national consumer protection agencies, and other organizations, in order to disseminate and boost efforts to provide legal protection and raise awareness of consumer rights.

She noted that the OAS had identified counterparts in the Hemisphere through the establishment of a directory of consumer protection agencies in the Americas. Likewise, a review had been conducted of the agencies identified, and another was being conducted of regulatory and institutional frameworks in order to fully comprehend the matter of product safety. She indicated that a second undertaking had been to identify partners in international organizations, such as the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB), and the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), which had led to the conclusion that no organization was deeply involved in the area of consumer protection in the Hemisphere.
She also referred to the partnership with PAHO since consumer protection was a major determinant of health. The objective was to identify coordination and joint action needs in order to effectively protect the right to consumer safety. In that regard, a first technical workshop had been held on “Consumer health in the Americas,” which was attended by consumer protection agencies, health authorities, and hemisphere-wide consumer associations and sought to establish working priorities. It established five such priorities, basically food for children, advertising, product safety, electric and electronic toys, and medications and medical services. Of all of them, she noted that the Department was focusing its work on the safety of non-food products. Likewise, she pointed out that, at the invitation of PAHO, the Department of Special Legal Programs had drafted the chapter “Consumer Health, a Fundamental Right” in the book Environmental and Social Determinants of Health, which would soon be published by PAHO. 
She said that the right to consume safe goods and services cut across borders, inasmuch as trade and consumption were global and required cooperation and the integration of regional and subregional efforts. It was therefore important to draw up shared agendas, in order to coordinate the areas in which each entity could promote action on the basis of its own skills and capacities.

The general objective was a consumer product-safety system at the hemispheric level that would protect the basic right to health. Consideration was being given to the establishment of a joint network that would make it possible to join efforts and share experiences and that would provide a swift, accessible, reliable, and efficient mechanism for information exchange among competent authorities in the area of technical norms and requirements, product safety standards, market monitoring practices, and studies and investigations, as well as product alerts and recalls being issued in countries. She said that that system afforded an opportunity for learning at the national level, because it would pave the way for the development of criteria and procedures to decide on and issue early warnings at national level for potentially dangerous products.
As concerned implementation strategies, she said that at a first stage a small number of countries (not more than four or five) would be selected from among those with most experience and institutional capacity in the area of product safety, as a first step toward implementing the information exchange system, focusing, at the outset, on specific production areas, such as toys and electric and electronic devices. The early warning system would not be binding, but the proposal was to concentrate on sharing data on regulatory frameworks and on products that were being investigated or had already been withdrawn from the market, and to provide opportunities for training in the area. The counterparts of the system would be the consumer protection agencies in each country.
In conclusion, she said that “consumer protection is a matter of taking democracy to the marketplace, because it makes people feel that they can exercise their consumer rights in the market.” 

Mr. Henao emphasized certain points he considered relevant and noted that PAHO, as the specialized organization in the health area for the inter-American system, had been working with the Department of Special Legal Programs.  He pointed out that consumer health was a fundamental right and was finding its place among the social determinants of health.  Biosocial and sociocultural forms of consumption must also be included in the area of consumer health. He drew attention to the intersectoral and interagency efforts that should accompany the monitoring and control mechanisms established by states. Moreover, he underscored the importance of the responsibility borne by producers of goods and services not only to place quality, safe products on the market but also to become engaged in addressing problems related to the social determinants of health.
Lastly, he commented on the right to know, indicating that the producer of a good or service must convey to the consumer all available information on the product or service, as it was not ethical for the consumer to be denied access to complete information.

The delegation of Ecuador expressed appreciation for the presentations made in connection with that report and asked if the group of countries that would participate in the pilot project had already been selected, since Ecuador would like to participate. It also inquired why electric and electronic toys had been chosen as the initial products for monitoring rather than food, since food was more important. Mrs. Jacir replied that the countries to be included in the pilot project had not yet been selected and that the decision to begin with toys and electric and electronic devices was based on the priorities established by consumer protection agencies and health authorities in the first technical consultation.  Second, as far as early warnings for non-food products were concerned, electric and electronic toys and products were those most often targeted; and, third, the decision had to do with the working principle that “it is easier to proceed from the simple to the complicated.” 
The delegations of Brazil, Venezuela, and Argentina expressed appreciation for what they considered to be a comprehensive and detailed report.

The delegation of El Salvador expressed thanks for the presentations and said that that topic was associated with social determinants, which were related to matters related to inter-American public policy.

The Committee expressed appreciation for the presentations and took note of the report. 
3. Adoption of the Work Plan of the Committee for 2010

The Chair presented the draft work plan contained in document CP/CG-1809/10.  He reminded the delegations that the General Committee’s terms of reference were established in Article 16 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council and that the Council, at its meeting of July 15, 2009 had, pursuant to Article 30 of the aforementioned Rules of Procedure, entrusted the Committee with the consideration and implementation of 13 resolutions adopted by the General Assembly at its thirty-ninth regular session and seven annual reports of the organs, agencies, and entities of the Organization.

The Chair suggested, and it was decided, that at least six meetings be held, two of which would be dedicated to the presentation of annual reports by the organs, agencies, and entities and to consideration of those reports and the corresponding draft resolutions. 

He proposed the following working procedures:

· Delegations will prepare and present the draft resolutions using the templates adopted by the Permanent Council through resolution CP/RES. 965 (1733/09) and with support from the General Secretariat areas.

· The time for negotiating each resolution could be about 30 minutes in the first discussion. The length of time will depend on the number of resolutions to be considered in each session and will be adjusted as appropriate.

· When preparing draft resolutions, consideration should be given to whether it is advisable and possible to reduce the number of preambular and operative paragraphs and to establish two-year mandates.

· Any special meetings should be held before the middle of March each year.

· During the negotiation of drafts, it is suggested that member state delegations, if they deem it advisable, endeavor to reach agreement among themselves prior to submission of the texts to the General Committee, for example, by establishing informal or open-ended working groups.

· April 23, 2010, should be set as the deadline for the presentation of draft resolutions, which will make it possible to comply with the rules established in Article 91.f of the OAS Charter, Article 35.1 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, and Article 39 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, on deadlines for the preparation and distribution of documents.

· March 8, 2010, should be set as the deadline for the receipt of annual reports and special reports from the organs, agencies, and entities of the Organization.

Likewise, he proposed the following timetable for consideration of the annual reports and the corresponding draft resolutions:

February-March 2010: Start of consideration of the reports received and the corresponding draft resolutions.

April 2010: The General Committee prepares its observations and recommendations on the annual reports.

April 30, 2010: The General Committee presents its observations and recommendations to the Permanent Council.

The draft work plan presented by the Chair was adopted without any changes and published by the Secretariat as document CP/CG-1809/10 rev. 1.

4. Other business
The delegation of Ecuador suggested to the Secretariat that, as recommended by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, meetings be held in both the morning and the afternoon in order to optimize the use of interpretation services. The Chair reported that the Secretariat was endeavoring to do so.
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